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- ANNOUNCEMENT PURSUANT TO LISTING RULE 13.09
Discontinuation of discussions with Macquarie and TPG/Newbridge

The Company refers to its announcement dated 10 July 2006 in which it was stated that the
board intended to continue to pursue the non-binding expressions of interest from Macquarie
Bank Limited (“Macquarie”) and TPG/Newbridge and would discuss with each of them their
intentions with regard to their non-binding expressions of interest.

The Company’s management has had discussions with Macquarie and TPG/Newbridge and
China Network Communications Group Corporation (“CNC”) and has given further
consideration to the two non-binding expressions of interest from Macquarie and
TPG/Newbridge as were announced by the Company on 19 and 21 June 2006. The board has,
after due consideration, determined not to pursue either non-binding expression of interest

any further.

In reaching its decision, the board has had regard, in particular, to the requirement of
Macquarie and TPG/Newbridge, as expressed by each to the Company subsequent to the
submissions of their original expressions of interest, that any transaction might only proceed
on the basis of consents to the sale of substantially all of the telecommunications and
media-related assets of the Company being forthcoming from all relevant parties. Those
relevant parties included relevant regulators and shareholders, specifically including, in the
latter case, CNC which, through its wholly owned subsidiary, holds approximately 19.93%
of the Company’s issued share capital. In its capacity as a shareholder of the Company, CNC
has, since 20 June 2006, repeatedly indicated to the Company its opposition to such an asset
sale and, despite persistent endeavours to develop an acceptable structure, all attempts to do

so have failed.

The board has therefore concluded that it has explored all possible avenues to pursue the
expressions of interest by Macquarie and TPG/Newbridge and since it was not able to
develop firm proposals that would lead to binding contracts with either Macquarie or
TPG/Newbridge, the board has decided to terminate the discussions.




At the request of the Company, trading in the Company’s shares on The Stock Exchange of
Hong Kong Limited (the “Stock Exchange”) was suspended with effect from 9:30 a.m. on 25
July 2006 pending the release of this announcement. Application has been made by the
Company to the Stock Exchange for resumption of trading in the Company’s shares with
effect from 9:30 a.m. on 26 July 2006.
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in this announcement misleading.

Please also refer to the published version of this announcement in The Standard.




